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POLICY AND RESOURCES EXECUTIVE SUB-COMMITTEE – 5 MAY 2020
_______________________________________________________________________


	
	
	

	
	Policy and Resources Executive Sub-Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	Tuesday 5 May 2020 at 3pm
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillors Jim Clocherty, Stephen McCabe, Chris McEleny and Liz Robertson were present in person. Councillor Graeme Brooks was also present in person standing in for Councillor David Wilson. Councillor Ronny Ahlfeld attended by phone. Councillor McCabe chaired the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chief Executive, the Corporate Director Environment, Regeneration & Resources, the Corporate Director (Chief Officer), Inverclyde Health & Social Care Partnership, the Head of Legal & Property Services, the Chief Financial Officer and the Head of Environmental & Public Protection also attended the meeting in person.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Corporate Director Education, Communities & Organisational Development, the Head of Organisational Development, Policy & Communications, the Head of Regeneration & Planning, the Head of Education and the Service Manager, Communications, Tourism and Health & Safety all attended by telephone.
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillors Brooks, Clocherty and Robertson all declared an interest in Agenda Item 3 - The Council’s Financial Position – Update.
	

	
	
	

	
	The following paragraphs are for information only, having already been dealt with under the powers delegated to the Executive Sub-Committee.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	COVID-19 (Coronavirus): Scrutiny Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chief Executive provided an update on the actions taken by council officers to address and mitigate the risks arising from the COVID-19 emergency.


	

	
	Executive Sub-Committee decisions.
Members of the Executive Sub-Committee:
· Asked for a report to be presented at their next meeting on all aspects of COVID-19 testing. The report should including information on access arrangements for key workers and the community as a whole. It should also contain any comparative information that is available on the position within other Scottish local authorities

· Asked the Chief Executive to write to the Cabinet Secretary for Health and Sport raising concerns about local testing not being available for key workers and their families,  who work in other community settings

· Asked for a report which provides an overview of the business areas which receive Business Support Grant and other specific information about the particular companies which may receive grants after talks between the council and the Scottish Government

· Gave the Corporate Director Environment, Regeneration & Resources permission to liaise with the three Ward 5 Elected Members and Police Scotland, before making representations to Scotrail about public access to Gourock Station during operating hours.
	

	· 
	
	

	· 
	
	

	· 
	
	

	· 
	
	

	
	
	

	
	The Council’s Financial Position – Update
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillors Graeme Brooks and Jim Clocherty declared a non-financial interest in this item because they are members of the Board of Inverclyde Leisure. Councillors Jim Clocherty and Liz Robertson also declared a non-financial interest as members of the Board of Greenock Arts Guild Ltd.

All three Members decided that they could taking part in discussions and decisions about this item because the interests they had declared wouldn’t affect how they voted.
	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee noted the information in the report about:
	

	
	· the Period 11 Revenue Budget position

· the latest position of the 2019/22 Capital Programme
	

	
	· the updated position on Scottish Government funding set out in Appendix 3

· the latest assessed financial impact on the Council and Social Care set out in Appendix 4
	

	
	· the current position in respect of support for suppliers and partner organisations set out in Appendix 5
	

	
	· the Management Report 2019/20 prepared by Audit Scotland.
	

	
	
	

	
	Death Registration Update
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chief Financial Officer and the Corporate Director (Chief Officer), Inverclyde Health & Social Care Partnership presented a report which provided

(1) an update on the changes to the death registration process which have taken place as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic

(2) information about the number of deaths registered in Inverclyde

(3) an update on the emerging analysis of the reasons for the high number of deaths within Inverclyde during this period.

	

	
	A graph was also circulated showing the number of deaths from COVID-19 in hospital and the community and from other causes during the period from 16 March to 27 April 2020. It also included the same figures for 2019 to allow the two to be compared with each other.

	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee noted the information in the report and the ongoing analysis and support the council is receiving from Public Health Scotland, the National Records of Scotland and Greater Glasgow & Clyde Health Board.
The Executive Sub-Committee also asked for a report giving an analysis of the deaths registered in Inverclyde as soon as possible. If possible the analysis should include data such as age, underlying health conditions and SIMD factors.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	COVID-19 Recovery Structure and Strategy
	

	
	
	

	
	The Corporate Director Environment, Regeneration & Resources presented a report asking the Executive Sub-Committee to approve a strategy and an organisational structure aimed at restoring council services, and social and economic activities across the community, to normal.
	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee decided:
	

	
	· to approve the structures and reporting arrangements for restoring council services that are set out in Appendix 1
	

	
	· to approve, in principle, the structures and reporting arrangements for the community that are  set out in Appendix 2. Full approval is subject to the Executive Sub-Committee making a decision which council members should be on the proposed Recovery Working Group and the three Sub-Groups listed.
	

	
	
	

	
	COVID-19 Impact on Mental Health – Request by Councillor Chris McEleny
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillor Chris McEleny asked for a report about the impact the COVID-19 emergency was having on people’s mental health.
His request stated, “That the Sub-Committee notes various reports from around the world of issues such as sudden loss and prolonged isolation having a negative impact on mental health. The Sub-Committee notes, with no clarity on how long social isolation measures may continue for, that the ongoing negative impact on the mental health of citizens is a concern to the Council.
	

	
	
	

	
	“The Sub-Committee requests that officers report back to the Policy & Resources Executive Sub-Committee measures that can be put in place to address the adverse impact on mental health the Coronavirus pandemic has on people in Inverclyde.”
	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee decided that officers should compile the report that Councillor Chris McEleny requested.
	

	
	
	

	
	COVID-19 Impact on Education – Request by Councillor Chris McEleny
	

	
	
	

	
	Councillor Chris McEleny asked for a report about the impact the COVID-19 emergency was having on the area’s Education Service.


	

	
	His request stated, “That the Sub-Committee notes that due to social isolation measures Inverclyde schools are currently closed and that there is no clarity on when it will be safe for schools to return, or whether or not a phased return may be put in place.


	

	
	“The Sub-Committee requests that officers bring a report to the Policy & Resources Executive Sub-Committee outlining how schooling at home has been supported; what options Inverclyde Council believes would be best to support children returning to school, including those due to undertake an education transition and start primary school in August 2020; and what measures are in place to best support equity of learning in relation to the known existing gap in educational attainment.”
	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee decided that officers should compile the report that Councillor Chris McEleny requested. The Executive Sub-Committee also asked for a report on the school opening programme when it is available.
	

	
	
	

	
	SQA Qualifications Arrangements 2019/20
	

	
	
	

	
	The Head of Education provided an update on the latest position and guidance from the SQA and Scottish Government about this year’s examinations and qualifications for senior pupils.
	


	
	The Executive Sub-Committee noted the SQA guidance for the 2020 examinations. It also noted the action taken by schools and the Education Service so far to deliver on the SQA guidance for the 2020 examinations and the action they are planning to take.
	

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	Placing Requests and Appeal Hearings During COVID-19
	

	
	
	

	
	The Corporate Director Education, Communities & Organisational Development gave the Executive Sub-Committee an update on changes to the rules on placing requests during COVID-19 and told the Executive Sub-Committee about the position in Inverclyde.
	

	
	The Executive Sub-Committee approved the appeals process set out in paragraph 6.4 of the report.
	

	
	
	

	
	Proposal by Peel Ports to Offer Temporary Lay-Up for Cruise Ships 

The Corporate Director Environment, Regeneration & Resources told the Executive Sub-Committee that Peel Ports had informed the council that many cruise ship companies have asked Peel Ports if they can moor out-of-service cruise ships in the Clyde and use the facilities they have in Greenock to service them.

The Corporate Director told the Executive Sub-Committee that council officers felt that Peel Ports should refuse these requests. NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde is also against the proposal because it could put extra pressure on local services.
Neither the council nor NHS Greater Glasgow & Clyde have the power to actively stop the cruise ships being laid up on the Clyde.

The Health Board is planning to ask for detailed information on the proposal so that it can work with the council and other public agencies on the intended management plan, including how the vessels will be serviced and how the crews will disembark. While these measures are being put in place Peel Ports should be discouraged from actively promoting Greenock as a laying-up facility.

The Executive Sub-Committee agreed that the council is against plans to lay up cruise ships on the Clyde at this time and that the Chief Executive should write to Peel Ports advising them about the council’s opposition.
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